4runner magazine

Join thousands of other 4WD Toyota off-road enthusiasts and learn more about off-roading and
customizing your Toyota! Make sure you include your address. Step-by-step installation, lots of
photos, and in-depth discussion. Know quality and how the parts perform before you buy them.
From classic Land Cruisers to modern rigs, we put parts on everything! Modern electronics to
busted brakes, we cover your Toyota from front to rear! We show you the newest products to hit
the market and review tons of items to make your rig perform better, wheel harder, and make
your trips more fun. Our editors routinely bash, abuse and otherwise torture test products and
tell you how they performed under fire. We show you detailed close up looks at the baddest
modified Toyota trucks from around the world. See how others have built their rigs and get
ideas about your next build. Expedition trucks, weekend warriors, badass rock crawlers and
everything in betweenâ€”anything goes! Love overlanding? So do we! Our editors have
explored the Anti-Atlas Mountains of Morocco, Canyonlands, Australia, and many other
world-class offroad destinations. We cover expedition parts, trucks, and trip coverage in every
issue! Subscribe Now! Never miss a subscription with automatic renewal! Your subscription will
automatically renew after 1 year. You can cancel future renewals anytime. Your Canadian
subscription will renew after 1 year. One year subscription mailed anywhere in the world. Your
subscription will automatically renew each year. To see our issues available for download
please click here. Box , Gig Harbor, WA Questions on subscribing or your current subscription?
Please read our Frequently Asked Questions page by clicking here. United States
Subscriptions. Canadian Subscriptions. Worldwide Subscriptions. Support Our Advertisers.
Toyota is used in the title of this magazine solely to identify the subject of interest to the
Magazine. It's the end of one of the most Our team has been hard at work to send out some
sweet inspiration to get your started off right. Get our Fall issue now! Since all of the normal
events our team would cover were cancelled in , our team decided it was time to explore some
of Central Colorado's most amazing scenery as a group. For many of our crew, this is the first
time we were all able to explore together. It was the 3rd week of August and I was confused. I
was standing outside of a gas station in the town of Fairplay, COâ€¦and I was freezing. Packing
winter weather gear never crossed my mindâ€”because it was August. I scrambled inside the
gas station in hopes of finding a sweatshirt or something to provide an additional layer. My
sweatshirt and rain jacket would have to suffice, as the gas station sweatshirt inventory lacked
sizes for a Texan addicted to Whataburger. With everything that's still going on in the world,
we're humbled to be able to provide some inspiration for adventure. Get your little does of
exploration with our Summer issue! And while we hope all orders related to social distancing
are lifted in the near future, a new conversation is taking place regarding the benefits of not
coming into the office for work, commonly referred to as telecommuting or remote-working.
Specifically: remote working doesn't have to be from home. We're happy to help provide some
inspiration for adventure during these challenging times. This issue is absolutely gorgeous and
includes plenty of great stories from around the world. Arkansas is home to the beautiful 1.
Three major rivers flow through the old-growth forest, resulting in hundreds of streams,
waterfalls, and emerald pools. A network of forestry roads wind through the forest and intersect
with the water ways. Bridges exist for many of the main roads, but the less traveled roads
require water crossings. I reside in the Dallas, TX area, so Arkansas is my nearest off-road
playground. The Ozark National Forest is 5 hours away and well worth the drive. Home Issues
Back Back Winter Spring Summer Fall Back Fall Summer Spring Winter Back Summer Spring
Fall Winter Back FJC Mag Issues. Back January April July October Back October July April
January Tacoma Mag Issues. Back March June September Back June September December
Back February May September December Back Free Digital Subscription. More TCT. Back
Apparel Gear Stickers. Published in Fall Read more Review: Titus Adventure Company.
Published in Summer Published in Latest News. Remote Working with Boreas Campers.
Published in Spring Winch Selection for your off road adventure. Published in Winter Rebelle
Rally Toyotas for Life. Get the Fall Issue:. Need Media? License images or buy prints! Toyota,
Overland, Adventure, Landscapes media. Popular Stories. It's the end of one of â€¦ Read More.
Day 3 brings us some really â€¦ Read More. A Hearty Congratulations to Kathy! Our magazine
has always been focused â€¦ Read More. The 4Runner shares a platform with the more
luxurious Lexus GX for those who want an off-road capable midsize SUV that can coddle them a
bit more than a top-trim Toyota. Its age is made obvious by poor fuel economy and
underwhelming performance from its standard V-6 engine and clumsy shifts at the hand of its
aging five-speed automatic. That said, the standard 8. Where the 4Runner really comes alive is
off the road. Its off-road attitude is furthered in Trail Edition guise, which adds a Yakima roof
rack, nubby off-road tires, and a quart insulated cooler to keep refreshments chilled on a long
camping trip. The 4Runner is a little old, sips a bit more gas than we'd like, and trades
refinement for off-road capability. If that off-road character appeals to you more than a

crossover-based midsize SUV like the Honda Passport, the 4Runner could be a good fit.
Although it offered a 2. All models feature an old-school non-turbo 4. RWD is standard, and
4WD is optional. The 4Runner shares its capable off-road platform with the Lexus GX. At the
higher price point afforded by its luxury badge, the GX provides a smooth-riding air suspension
not available on the 4Runner, and the Toyota's V-6 is swapped out for a hp 4. As for the looks of
the GX's gaping maw and angular styling, you'll have to decide for yourself. Read about the
Lexus GX here. In the 4Runner's incomplete IIHS safety testing , it earns four Good
crashworthiness scores but a Marginal rating in the small overlap front: driver's side test. It also
receives the lowest possible Poor rating for its structure and safety cage. The model earns a
Poor headlight rating, too, though Toyota is adding standard LED headlights and fog lights for
That means automatic emergency braking with pedestrian detection, adaptive cruise control,
lane departure alert, and automatic high beams are included on all models. The 4Runner comes
standard with seating for five, although certain trims offer the option of third-row seating that
expands capacity to seven. Legroom measures Cargo volume behind the optional third row is
rated at just 9. That number expands to Regardless of trim, every 4Runner features an 8.
Integrated navigation is optional on all models and included on top trims. Eight-speaker audio is
standard and higher trims benefit from a speaker JBL premium audio system. The Toyota
4Runner sacrifices refinement for off-road prowess. Design and tech are old-school but
tried-and-true underpinnings contribute to an excellent value rating. Watch Originals. Join
MotorTrend. Other years: MotorTrend Score 6. Fair Market Price:? The actual transaction price
depends on many variables from dealer inventory to bargaining skills, so this figure is an
approximation. See All Specs. Impressive off-road capability Strong value Standard active
safety tech. Poor fuel economy Clumsy transmission Unrefined ride and handling. Expand All
What's New. For Those Seeking More Luxuryâ€¦. Cargo Space and Interior Room. Scores can
only be compared to other cars in the same class. Performance of Intended Function: How does
a car drive? Does it have enough space for passengers and their stuff? Fuel Economy. Does the
car offer impressive tech for its segment? How well does it work? Are there any innovative
design details? How well will this car hold its value over time? Will it be expensive to maintain,
insure, or repair? IntelliChoice data and research inform this score. All Model Years I would
suggest buy the 4WD to feel better about this great vehicle. This is a solid real SUV , nothing
fake here. Fun to drive with a feeling of top quality and service. Please do not be bothered
reading worthless car critics reviews- in my view they are operating from a biased position.
Aside from not having the best gas mileage, this car is a winner. I previously had a american
made 4x4 SUV that turned out to be an official lemon and so far my new 4Runner is only making
me smile. I appreciate the combination of old school climate control with some modern
electronics and touch screen interface. All things seem to work as intended and the drive-train
is meant to be bullet-proof and functional. Just what we want and honestly need. A good friend
is on his second 4Runner and feels he will continue to stay with this model well into the future
just as I do. Its used on the roads, the beach, in the mud and in the snow. No problems.
Comfortable and surprisingly quiet inside though not as tight as a Crossover and that is fine.
The 4Runner is a fully capable vehicle that provides confidence and ability for the family that
most every crossover doesn't and also more refined than most SUV's for the level of capability
it offers. Switched from my beloved Lexus RX bc wanted more space and tow. Had every
intention of getting a lightly used GX, but when I test drove the 4R for fun, loved it. Drives like
the GX even tho V6 vs V8, and has every bell and whistle I wanted except the blind spot alerts
Toyota, please add! Window was the cherry. I got a new for less than a used GX. I like trucks,
and this gives me a truck feel with SUV benefits. I was totally shocked at the greatly improved
ride and the tremendously improved smoothness of the power train. It's like a totally different
vehicle. The push button start and touch door unlock feature was long overdue as was the
safety upgrades although not totally complete if compared to crossover SUV's , but was enough
for me to spring for the I'm so glad I did. The few safety upgrades that are lacking can be offset
by safe driving. I'm lucky enough to have both which is the best of both worlds. I actually like
the 4Runner better but my wife has claimed it. Trust me, you can't go wrong. Traded in my Jeep
Grand Cherokee. Spacious inside, heated seats and moon roof. Not a lot of outside noise. A lot
of safety features. One thing it did not come with and that was the automatic start, really wish it
had this. Does drink a little more gas than the Jeep. Glad we traded though, would do it again!
Popular searches. My notifications My Account. More about the 4Runner. View Photos. MSRP
Range. ZIP Code. See all for sale. Filter by: All ratings 5 stars 4 stars 3 stars 2 stars 1 star. Items
per page:. Write a review See all 4Runners for sale. Sponsored cars related to the 4Runner. Sign
Up. Reactivate now to get the information you were looking for! If you feel you have received
this message in error, please view our customer care FAQs or access your account information
here. Sign In. Become a Member. Remember Me. Not a member? Need further assistance?

Please call Member Services at View all Toyota Vehicles. Current Model. The ride is unsettled,
and handling is clumsy. The body leans noticeably while cornering. A high step-in and low
ceiling compromise access and driving position. Ground clearance is generous, and underbody
skid plates are standard. The part-time 4WD system includes a low range for more challenging
off-road conditions; Limited trims get a 4WD system that can stay engaged indefinitely. We like
the simple-to-use controls, which feature big buttons and knobs, along with standard Android
Auto and Apple CarPlay compatibility. A tiny third-row seat is optional, and the
power-retractable rear window is handy. Road Test. Predicted Reliability. Predicted Owner
Satisfaction. By , almost every mid-sized SUV had moved to a car-based design, but the Toyota
4Runner remained one of the last full-framed, truck-based SUV holdouts on the market. That
makes it especially suited to off-roading. Otherwise, the redesign felt like a step backwards from
the previous refined generation. The unsettled ride, mediocre handling, cheap interior,
high-step-in, and low ceiling left us unimpressed. Limited trim versions have a sports
suspension with somewhat better control, but a stiffer ride. The 4. Fuel economy of 18 mpg
overall is decent for this brick-shaped SUV. Controls are simple, with big buttons and knobs,
but the touch screen is relatively small. A tight third-row seat is optional. Truck-based SUVs are
generally known for their towing ability, but the 4Runner's rating isn't appreciably higher than
some better-driving, car-based competitors. Like traditional SUVs, the 4Runner is based on a
full truck-based frame and is especially suited for serious off-roading. This generation was
surprisingly refined, with a reasonably comfortable ride and a very quiet cabin. Lively and
responsive, the smooth 4. A silky smooth 4. Stability control is standard. Thanks to
near-bulletproof durability and a subsequent redesign that cheapened the car, this generation is
highly sought on the used market, keeping prices high. In pre-'96 models, neither the
four-cylinder nor the V6 engine is very strong. The rear seat and cargo area are tight. A redesign
significantly improved this model's ride, powertrain, and interior packaging. A longer wheelbase
and lower floor provide more cargo space and rear leg room. A low seat and high floor makes
access a chore and the driving position awkward. We prefer the lively 3. The V6 and stability
control became standard on all models in Show Older Toyotas. Before you buy, make sure the
car fits your size. These exceptional models meet our very highest standards for performance,
safety, reliability, and more. Check out the huge discounts on reliable models that earn CR's
recommendation. Latest Toyota Videos. Ready to Shop Local Inventory? Select Another
Vehicle. Make a Donation Newsletters Give a Gift. You no longer have digital access to ratings
and reviews. Reliability indicates how models have performed in the past, providing the basis
for predicting how the vehicles will hold up in the year ahead. These charts provide the most
comprehensive reliability information available to consumers. Based on information received
from our latest subscriber survey, our reliability history charts give you a rundown on how used
vehicles are holding up in 17 potential trouble spots, ranging from the engine, transmission,
and brakes to power equipment and the electrical system. Learn more about car Reliability. The
Reliability score is based on our latest subscriber survey of Toyota 4Runner owners. The owner
comments describe problems respondents experienced with this vehicle. Bluetooth , voice
control commands, steering wheel controls, portable music device interface e. Through my
research I discovered it is a known problem although my dealer was not aware. They replaced
the system thinking it would resolve the problem, but it did not. The only way to solve it is to not
sync my contacts with my stereo system. It wouldn't turn on at all.. It's horrible to the point that
it's unusable. My wife has a 6-year-old Toyota Venza with the same basic audio system and hers
works perfectly. The dealer said it's a known problem with this series 4Runners. He tried
software updates the system was up to date , deleting the phone from the vehicle and the
vehicle from the phone and then re-pairing to no avail. I've owned a 4Runner previously, my son
has owned three of them and currently owns one , but this one is putting a real damper on my
previous enthusiasm for the marque. I feel the underlying problem is Toyota building these to
an unrealistic price point, e. How do you call it a 4Runner without 4WD?! The Entune system in
general is horrible in that it's totally non-intuitive and function limited. I can rent any car with an
Apple Carplay system and in three minutes feel like I've owned the car 3 years. I've owned this
one almost 8 months and still have no use for the infotainment system. Another example is the
back-up camera. Ten years ago, that would have been okay. Today, there's no excuse for it,
other than the unrealistic price point. My previous 4Runner was a This is a much more capable
vehicle in almost every regard and I'm sure it will be as reliable as everything else Toyota
builds, but there needs to be a trim line available which addresses a boatload of shortcomings
which have no real excuse for being there. Background: I've owned Toyotas continuously for 40
years and this is not my first 4Runner. Dealership replaced under warranty. I will ask to call
Granny, it brings up Sharon as an example. I also have gotten a lot of squeaking noise from the
suspension after driving more than half an hour. Only audible at lower speeds with the radio off,

but very annoying. It took three visits to two dealers and a call to Toyota to finally get fixed. One
dealer replaced the Kbss suspension bushings under warranty which did not solve the issue.
After my call to Toyota I received a loaner and the dealer kept the car for two weeks and did two
test drives with me to finally find the problem. One of the front headlights was making the noise,
because of an issue with the seal. Fixed and not a problem since. Shocks or struts, ball joints,
tie rods, wheel bearings, alignment, steering linkage includes rack and pinion , power steering
pumps and hoses, leaks , wheel balance, springs or torsion bars, bushings, electronic or air
suspension. Dealer says alignment, not warrentied. Aligned 3 times since new. Better but never
really right. Vehicle wanders all over road! Paint fading, chalking, cracking, or peeling , loose
interior and exterior trim or moldings, rust. This package provides nitrogen in all tires, 1 new
key replacement within the first 3 years and protective coating applied to the paint. After about 2
years there were several spots on the hood where the paint developed faded rough spots that
couldn't be waxed or detailed out. It was a major fight with the dealer because they said they do
not sell such a package. They did change their mind when I took them out to their showroom
and pointed out the charge that was present on every vehicle new car sticker on their lot. They
did repaint my hood but refused to reapply the protective coating. Body man says paint is
extremely soft and thin. Multiple chips in paint on front of hood, looks terrible. Anywhere you
bump the paint, it leaves a mark. Can not hold constant speed on interstates 55 to 70 , must
constantly adjust pressure on gas peddle. Deal says Toyota knows about this problem but there
is no fix. Toyota confirms. Antilock system ABS , parking brake, master cylinder, calipers,
rotors, pulsation or vibration, squeaking, brake failure or wear. Alternator, starter, hybrid battery
and related systems, regular battery, battery cables, engine harness, coil, ignition switch,
electronic ignition, distributor or rotor failure, spark plugs and wires failure. It could be as little
as 15 minutes between triggers up to 8 hours. Dealer fixed it under warranty. Problem turned
out to be a bad hood latch. Muffler, pipes, catalytic converter, exhaust manifold, leaks. Radiator,
cooling fan, antifreeze leaks, water pump, thermostat, overheating. Gear selector or linkage,
leaks, transmission computer, transmission sensor or solenoid, clutch adjustment, rough
shifting, slipping transmission. Engine rebuild or replacement, cylinder head, head gasket,
turbo or supercharger, timing chain or timing belt. Power or manual windows, locks and
latches, tailgate, hatch or trunk, doors or sliding doors, mirrors, seat controls, safety belts,
sunroof, convertible top. Cruise control, clock, warning lights, body control module, keyless
entry, wiper motor or washer, tire pressure monitor, interior or exterior lights, horn, gauges, 12V
power plug, remote engine start, alarm or security system. Accessory belts and pulleys, engine
computer, engine mounts, engine knock or ping, oil leaks. Transmission rebuild or replacement,
torque converter, clutch replacement. Reactivate now to get the information you were looking
for! If you feel you have received this message in error, please view our customer care FAQs or
access your account information here. Sign In. Become a Member. Remember Me. Not a
member? Need further assistance? Please call Member Services at Unlock Ratings. New Used
Toyota 4Runner Change Vehicle. While almost every other midsized SUV has moved to
car-based construction, the 4Runner remains an old-school, body-on-frame SUV, good for
off-roading but not much else. The ride is unsettled and handling is mediocre at best; Limited
trim versions have a sports suspension with somewhat better control but a stiffer ride. Off-road
is where the 4Runner excels. Ground clearance is generous and underbody skid plates are
standard. There are 5 recalls on this vehicle. Learn More. Overall Reliability. Most Common
Trouble Spots. Common Trouble Spot. See all Potential Trouble Spots. View Recalls. Worse
Better. Overall Reliability Verdict. Engine Major. Engine Minor. Engine Cooling. Transmission
Major. Transmission Minor. Drive System. Fuel System. Electric System. Climate System. Body
Integrity. Body Hardware. Power Equipment. In-car Electronics. Show More Trouble Spots.
Show Fewer Trouble Spots. Based on information received from our latest subscriber survey for
about , vehicles, our reliability history charts give you a rundown on how through vehicles are
holding up in 17 potential trouble spots, ranging from the engine, transmission, and brakes to
power equipment and the electrical system. NA indicates that we did not receive a large enough
sample size to provide data for a specific year. An X indicates that the vehicle was not
manufactured for a specific year. What Owners Say. Phone pairing e. Air or water leaks "Rear
hatch leaks dust into the cabin bottom right and left corners" D T. Alignment "Vehicle drifts
more than expected. Antilock system ABS "At low speeds mph the system does not work, the
wheels lockup and the vehicle slides. Alarm or security system excluding aftermarket systems
"Alarm kept going off for no reason. See All Trouble Spots. Compare Models. No Data Available.
If the fuel pump fails, the engine can stall while driving, increasing the risk of a crash. Read
Recall Details. The low-pressure fuel pump inside the fuel tank may fail. What should you do:.
Toyota will notify owners, and dealers will replace the fuel pump assembly with an improved
one, free of charge. Owners of specific models were notified that remedy parts were available

starting January 21, Owners of other models will be notified as remedy parts become available.
Remedy parts should be available for all affected vehicles by late March Owners may contact
Toyota customer service at or Lexus customer service at Note: This recall is an expansion of
recall 20V Toyota's number for this recall is 20TA Lexus' number for this recall is 20LA Potential
Number of Units Affected: Hide Recall Details. Loose fasteners may cause a loss of vehicle
control, or cause an accessory to detach from the vehicle and become a road hazard. Either of
these scenarios can increase the risk of a crash or injury. During installation, certain steering
and suspension components may not have been properly tightened. SET will notify owners, and
dealers will inspect and re-tighten the steering and suspension fasteners as necessary, free of
charge. The recall is expected to begin November 19, Owners may contact SET customer
service at An overloaded vehicle can increase the risk of a crash. SET will notify owners and
mail them corrected certification labels, free of charge. The recall began November 28, An
incorrect load information label can result in the operator overloading the vehicle and
increasing the risk of a crash. These vehicles may have incorrect load carrying capacity
modification labels. Toyota will notify owners and provide them with corrected labels, free of
charge. The recall began on January 23, Owners may contact Toyota customer service at If the
Billet Grille Overlay detaches while driving, it can become a road hazard, increasing the risk of a
crash. The U-nut that secures the overlay grille may fracture, allowing the Billet Grille Overlay to
detach from the vehicle. SET will notify owners, and dealers will replace the securing U-nuts
with upgraded hardware, free of charge. The recall is expected to begin January 26, Show More.
Check Vehicle for Unrepaired Recalls. Recall Look-up. Change Vehicle. Ready to Shop Local
Inventory? Select Another Vehicle. More From Consumer Reports. Make a Donation Newsletters
Give a Gift. You no longer have digital access to ratings and reviews. Do you need a dedicated
vehicle for winter? Of course not. For that, skip the part about the truck and move on to the
tires. These are pretty much the conditions I drive in, every day from October through April.
Photo: Graeme MacPherson. More on that in a bit. I chose a vehicle with four-wheel drive, rather
than all-wheel drive. By locking the speed of the front and rear axles together, four-wheel drive
doubles your ability to use the traction provided by your tires, making it more capable than
all-wheel drive. Using 4WD on dry roads can be dangerous, and doing so will damage your
transmission. Neither system helps while braking or cornering. I also drive off-road nearly every
day of the week, even in the winter, and want to use this truck to support all of our skiing,
hunting, and other outdoor adventures, regardless of the weather. So I opted for a rugged,
body-on-frame SUV. Compared to a car-based crossover, this means I end up with less interior
space, worse fuel economy, and a taller center of gravity, which can make driving it in slippery
conditions tricky. The 4Runner is also fitted with a few other features that suit our needs. A
low-range transfer case helps control speed while climbing or descending steep stuff. This
becomes even more important in winter, because things get so slippery. A locking differential
on the rear axle adds the ability to find even more traction than 4WD. This winter, you should be
on true winter-compound tires even if you drive a truck. I explored them in-depth in this review.
Buy Now. You should run standard tire pressures on winter roads, but any time you're heading
into deep snow, or off-road, dropping those pressures is essential if you hope to find grip. The
larger a tire is, the easier it will roll over off-road obstacles. Weight is a particular issue here
because tires rotate, and the heavier they are, the harder it will be to accelerate and slow the
rotation of those tires. Going up in tire size necessitated a lift, but with these inch tires, that lift
can be kept to a modest 1. If you go the AWD crossover route, do yourself a favor and stick to a
tire size that will work at the stock suspension height. You can figure that out using this tool.
For the 4Runner, we were able to lift it with the aid of suspension alone, which also gave us the
chance to fit higher-quality Fox 2. For off-roading in winter, the extra clearance achieved by the
combination of taller tires and suspension helps keep the body clear of deep snow. This might
not look like a huge challenge, but any time you're driving off-road, or into remote areas, in
winter, you must prepare for conditions to change rapidly. An easy climb up a mild hill turned
into a white knuckle descent when freezing rain added a layer of ice on top of the snow shortly
after we arrived. The number-one cause of accidental deaths in Montana is deer strikes. The
quarter-inch-thick steel of this ARB bumper is capable of shrugging off animal strikes without
damage. They also provide easily accessible recovery points that are strong enough to
withstand winching and snatching. And they do this while offering more protection for your car
than the alternative. I'm embarrassed to admit it, but I misplaced the lights' wiring loom for a few
weeks and didn't wire it up with the winch. I've spent a lot of time behind these lights in other
trucks though, and can't repeat enough how empowering being able to actually see well at night
is. I plan to get these connected this weekend. No, you shouldn't run them around other drivers,
but they're just the ticket for a lonely mountain road. Auxiliary driving lights are able to reach
much farther, with much more brightness, than your stock headlamps especially on an older

truck , empowering you with the ability to take evasive action earlier. I opted for the smaller
AR21 lights. I also fitted a set of amber covers. These reduce light output by 15 percent, but by
increasing the wavelength of that light, they actually increase visibility in snow or rain. Bumpers
add protection against animal and off-road impacts in a way that bull bars and other, cheaper
alternatives never will. Proper ones like this retain the complete functionality of your vehicle's
airbag and give you the ability to mount accessories like lights, a winch, and radio aerials.
Mounting your lights to the bumper, rather than your roof, means they won't reflect off your
hood and blind you with glare when you use them. Photo: Wes Siler. Using a winch can be very
dangerous. That leads to two conclusions: you should buy the highest-quality winch your
budget allows, and you should probably get some training in how to use one. Rather than opt
for a cheaper brand, I went with the cheapest suitable option from the most reputable winch
maker: Warn. Cold temperatures and lots of moisture are hell on vehicles. Add in road salt, and
all components on your car will wear faster and face challenges in winter weather. The 4Runner
came to me with fresh fluids and a new timing belt. To get it ready for winter, I also fitted new
headlight bulbs, tested the battery, and changed the oil. A thorough inspection in the engine
bay, and underneath, gives me peace of mind that nothing else is on the verge of failing. That
basic equipment will easily deal with the most common problems any vehicle faces, giving me
the ability to excavate the truck from a snow drift, repair a flat tire, or bum a tow, all without
waiting for AAA to show up. I consider this equipment the minimum necessary in any of my
vehicles. It's not a truck I'm proud of, it's a truck that gets the job done. Not having to care about
a vehicle is a huge luxury when you're faced with really challenging driving conditions. When
you buy something using the retail links in our stories, we may earn a small commission.
Outside does not accept money for editorial gear reviews. Read more about our policy. Search
Microsoft Privacy Statement. Not bad for a cheap old truck, right? Wes Siler. Dec 10, Facebook
Icon. Twitter Icon. See More. Last fully redesigned for the model year, this generation Toyota
4Runner would normally be well past its "best by" date. Yet 4Runner sales have surprisingly
been on the rise the past few years. You could forgive Toyota for standing pat at this point, but
instead it has added new features to the model to make it even more appealing. One useful
change is the new touchscreen audio system that has a larger screen and more logical controls.
Other changes include two new USB power ports on the back of the center console for rear
passengers and available push-button start and smart entry for the SR5 and TRD Off-Road
premium trims. The smart entry feature now works on the passenger side as well as the driver
side, too. The other big change: Toyota Safety Sense now comes standard. This suite of active
safety gear includes adaptive cruise control, automatic emergency braking, lane departure
warning and automatic high-beam control. The addition of such gear indicates not only Toyota's
willingness to keep the model going but also a desire to make the 4Runner more attractive to
family buyers. The 4Runner is the last significant midsize body-on-frame sport-utility on the
market. One by one, its competitors have morphed into car-based crossovers. You'd think this
would make the 4Runner the next domino to fall, but the opposite appears to be true. The last
year for which we have complete data was its best year. Why is this happening? For one, the
4Runner is a strong product that got even better when it was face-lifted in But the 4Runner is
also among the last truck-based SUVs with a full frame and a low-speed transfer case. Every
competitor that has gone the crossover route will have pushed a certain type of hardcore
customer in Toyota's direction. To that end, the above improvements don't seem strictly
necessary. Why invest in a product that seems to be growing its customer base anyway? For
one, automatic emergency braking will soon be mandatory. And then there's the Ford Bronco.
Though nothing is confirmed yet, rumor has it that the four-door version of this highly
anticipated product will use the same basic layout and body-on-frame construction as the
4Runner. Toyota needs to stay on top of things. Every crossover in the midsize two-row SUV
segment does in fact compete with the 4Runner because the average buyer in the segment isn't
interested in legacy SUV strong points such as off-road prowess and reasonable towing
capacity. Those who have off-roading in mind have fewer choices. The 4Runner is typically
more affordable and has more cargo capacity than both of them, and its off-road functionality
falls somewhere in between. The 4Runner still uses a 4. Outdated as it may be, this drivetrain
combination feels consistent and drivable in a wide range of conditions. But it is also somewhat
thirsty and, if pushed hard, it can run out of breath. There's enough power and torque for daily
use, but you may wish for more if you're driving with a full load of passengers on a high
mountain pass. The 4Runner's old-school body-on-frame construction and solid rear axle lead
to a trucky ride that lacks polish. Toyota's engineers have done a good job of smoothing out the
rough edges, but it's still less settled than more modern offerings. There's a reason why most
other SUVs have morphed into crossovers. You sit higher, which some will prefer from a
visibility standpoint, but that also magnifies body roll and makes the steering feel a bit less

direct. The 4Runner ultimately feels balanced and secure when arcing through winding
mountain roads, but it feels best when driven driven at a modest pace. The payoff for all of this
legacy off-road truckiness is strong off-road performance. It starts with excellent design
fundamentals such as the 4Runner's generous suspension articulation and body-clearing
approach, departure and breakover angles. There's a low-range transfer case, of course, and
the TRD Off-Road and TRD Pro models come with a lockable rear differential, an advanced
traction control system with selectable terrain modes, and a low-speed crawl control system.
The latter is not often necessary, though, because the engine's throttle response is especially
precise when creeping along in low range at low speeds. The 4Runner's interior is a nice place.
Both rows of seating have plenty of space, and headroom is abundant. The dashboard design is
both attractive and functional, and it features chunky controls that are easy to use. The middle
of the dash is dominated by the new touchscreen audio system with a much larger screen than
last year's model. The screen itself displays crisper map graphics, and the controls are a
pleasing combination of volume and tune knobs along with physical shortcut buttons that get
you the screen function you want in a hurry. In addition to the one front-mounted data port, two
extra power-only USB ports have been added for rear passengers. The downside to these
updates is arguably minor: The CD player is no more. The 4Runner's cargo hold is generous.
The load floor is a bit high due to the presence of a full-size spare hanging beneath the floor,
but an available pull-out cargo tray offers some loading assistance. Some models have a volt,
watt power outlet near the back. All 4Runners have a power rear window that allows you to
access cargo without opening the hatch. All grades of the 4Runner are rated to tow 5, pounds.
They come with a hitch, as well as fully integrated sockets that accept four-pin and seven-pin
trailer wiring plugs. An electronic trailer brake controller is not included, but a wiring pigtail and
matching socket under the dash are there to ease the installation process. The Pro is certainly
impressive, and it is a turnkey solution with impressive Fox shock absorbers. But it is also
expensive and can be hard to find on dealer lots. If you're the sort who'd prefer to buy your own
off-road tires, wheels and suspension components anyway, it might be better to start with the
TRD Off-Road. KDSS is less complicated than it sounds. Essentially, it is a pair of front and rear
stabilizer bars that passively disconnect themselves in demanding off-road conditions and then
reconnect when normal conditions resume. This system not only improves articulation off road
substantially, but it also reduces body roll on asphalt roads because disconnectable bars can
be thicker and more road-optimized. It's a win-win. The 4Runner may seem like a throwback
machine on paper, but a certain subset of SUV buyers still seek the combination of performance
characteristics it can offer. Toyota is building a very good example of this diminishing breed,
and it helps that the automaker continues to add improvements to keep it relevant. Popular
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